The Black and Green Word Machine

The newsletter of



Also known as the Thé Bag...
...and once known as Serendipity

April 2010

"From the Chair"

I am writing this whilst still feeling the 'warm afterglow' of the Nottingham City Race and still feelling proud of and delighted by the hugely impressive event we were able to put on. My thanks go to Tony Horsewill, Janet Evans and David Olivant for their excellent work and not forgetting Chris Bosley of LEI who acted as controller and, of course, everyone who turned out and helped on the day. From the feedback we received on the day and, subsequently, on-line, we appear to have set a standard for our City Race that I am keen to maintain. The event achieved a number of things, the most important of which were to create an attractive fixture to which orienteers were willing to travel, to showcase our Club and our sport to the wider community of Nottingham and to attract new interest and new membership. Many Club members took part but many did not and I can only urge members to take the opportunity, in future years, to experience this unique view of Nottingham City centre whilst enjoying some first class orienteering.

Having now emerged from a 'real Winter', the Spring is packed with some top competitions. I'm sure that we have all hoped that the ferocity of the Winter has had an adverse impact on undergrowth in many of our woodlands. My mind tells me that this should have been the case but the fresh scratches on my legs and my still badly swelling hand tell me that it hasn't necessarily been so!

The major event season began at Belvoir Castle, on a beautiful sunny day and we combined the Midlands Championships event with our own Club Championships. We had an excellent day of orienteering enjoying woodland which had not been used for many years. Congratulations to all of those who have become Club Champions in their various classes. We will be holding a

prize-giving, as we did last year, immediately after the AGM, which will take place in the Autumn.

With the JK and the British Middle and Sprints Championships now complete, we still have the prospect of the Long Distance Championships on Cannock Chase in a couple of days time. Well done to all of those who have put in notable performances so far and good luck to everyone who is competing in Staffordshire on May Day Bank Holiday weekend, I hope you enjoy the events and achieve the performance you are aiming for.

Congratulations also to the inaugural winners of our most recent venture, the Winter League. Whilst this was only conducted on a small scale, experimental basis, the Committee feels that it has demonstrated it's worth in being able to offer local events which are, relatively, simple to organise and accessible to people who don't want to travel too far to enjoy their sport. We will be organising a larger Winter League programme for the Autumn/Winter 2010 / 2011 period.

The Summer League begins early this year, with the first event at Bulwell Hall Park. You will see from the fixtures that we have tried to focus the locations in parkland areas. This is partly to avoid the undergrowth of some of our traditional Summer League locations but also to provide accessible venues which are more likely to attract new members to come and try out the sport.

We have also recently seen the opening of our third Satellite Club, this time at Bramcote. I believe that this is proving to be a highly successful project which is adding value to the Club, offering existing orienteers some welcome training and also offering new people a non-threatening opportunity to try out our sport. Details of the Bramcote Club night will emerge shortly. I've been asked a few times whether I think that Satellite Clubs exist mainly to attract new members or are there to offer more local training and development facilities for existing club members. In my opinion, the answer is that they are there to do both. These Satellite Clubs are able to take our sport and our club to a more local level but they are also there to be supported by existing members if they find them convenient and accessible. So if there is a Satellite Club near you, feel free to go along, support it and hopefully improve your orienteering skills.

The Satellite Clubs and our greater emphasis on more local events to attract new members are key ingredients in our recent award of nearly £10,000 from Sport England. I know I speak for the whole Committee in saying how delighted we are to have received this award and we believe that it will mark a real milestone in the development of the Club. With the award, obviously, come obligations and expectations and you can read more about it further on in this edition. As I write this, the cheque from Sport England is still 'in the

post' but they assure me that this is just a minor hitch owing to their end of financial year procedures. As soon as the money arrives, we will be placing an order for our new Sport Ident kit.

Finally, over what has been a busy Autumn, Winter and, now Spring, can I offer my grateful thanks to everyone who has volunteered to organise, plan or control events and, of course to the many more who have carried out the key roles required to make an event go smoothly.

Steve Green

Bramcote Satellite Club

The new Bramcote Satellite Club was launched on Thursday April 22nd. 2010.

NOC members are most welcome, as are friends and work colleagues who are new to the sport.

Bramcote park school have confirmed that we can meet in the foyer of the school and that there is parking available there too.

Have fun, get fit and learn new skills! No experience necessary, suitable for all fitness levels, ages and abilities. Everyone welcome including families and individuals for this weekly event.

Further information from Catherine Hughes on mobile 07940 575758 or e-mail volun coord@noc-uk.org

Catherine Hughes

Bassetlaw and West Notts. Satellite Clubs

For those members living in North Nottinghamshire, don't forget we have our satellite club nights at Bassetlaw / Retford on Wednesdays and at Berry Hill / Mansfield on Tuesdays. See the club web site at www.noc-uk.org for more details.

Catherine Hughes

Lost Property

A green cagoule, last seen in the NOC tent at the JK Relays, is missing. If anybody has found it could they please contact its owner, Peter Hodkinson, 'phone 0115 9222655 or e-mail pjhodkinson1@gmail.com

'More Hands for More Faces'

Funding From Sport England What It's For and How We Got It



Many of you will have seen the news of our recent success in obtaining nearly £10,000 of funding from Sport England. With this money we can buy a basic set of Sport Ident (SI) equipment of our own and fund a Club Development Officer for one year. This is a great success for the Club but we need to make sure that we use it well.

The bid came about because the Club Committee saw a number of challenges that we needed to address. Firstly, we had found it extremely difficult to recruit a volunteer to act as Volunteer Coordinator (the irony wasn't lost on us). We felt we needed to do something to change our game in this respect and make the organisation of volunteers less onerous and more systematic. That fed into our second challenge which was that it was becoming increasingly difficult to persuade people to come forward to volunteer to organise and plan events.

In addition, we wanted to increase the membership of the club and get more people involved in local events, in line with the BOF strategy and, finally, we wanted those new local events and our existing Summer League to use Sport Ident timing and, thereby increase their effectiveness and quality. Following the experience of EMOA and their collaboration with Sport England on the Satellite Clubs project we decided that the Sport England Small Grants Fund was probably the right approach to our problem and set about researching what we needed to do and preparing to apply.

Most of the interaction with Sport England took place 'on line' and their documentation made it very clear what they would expect of us. We have had to demonstrate that we are a well run Club with proper governance. We have had to show that we are financially sound and provide things like copies of our accounts, bank statements and our projections for the finances of the Club over the next three years. We've had to obtain a referee who has known the Club for a long time and can vouch for us.

Most importantly, however, we've had to be really specific about how we would use the money and what benefits we would deliver and show how those benefits align with the overall aims of Sport England. In this regard, the BOF strategy has proved really helpful. It so closely aligns with that of Sport England that, as long as we could show how we were supporting that strategy, it allowed us to build a really strong case.

So what did we promise to deliver?

More Hands....

we promised that we would increase volunteer participation by 15 new volunteers taking part in organising and running events.

More faces....

we promised that we would increase the number of events by 6 (which will, in effect be a 2010/11 Winter League) and increase the participation across all Club events by 42 new people experiencing orienteering in at least one of those events. To facilitate this, we will lay on coaching and 'taster' sessions at all of our 2010 Summer League and 2010 / 2011 Winter League events

This is all supported by....

the appointment of a Club development Officer for a one year term, providing 150 hrs of development work which will deliver these outcomes. The purchase of a basic set of SI equipment allowing us, initially, 30 controls 'in the forest' together with all of the equipment to manage an event, produce results, etc. For larger events, the East Midlands equipment has been pledged by EMOA in support of us, thereby ensuring that we can provide comprehensive SI support to every event we organise. The project commenced on 1st April 2010 and lasts for 12 months. Catherine Hughes has now been appointed as the Club development Officer and we are awaiting the imminent arrival of the cash in order to purchase the SI kit. Once we are satisfied that we have it all up and running, the Committee will work hard to ensure that the legacy of the project is solidly built upon. In short, however, it means that the Club will have more members, more equipment and more events which must be a good thing for us all.

Acknowledgements

Our thanks must go to East Midlands Orienteering Association for the support they have given us both in terms of benefit in kind and advice and guidance. Also we are grateful for the support of our Referee, Mandy Wright from The Manor School at Mansfield Woodhouse and for the advice we received from Anna Quick from the County Sports Partnership for her advice and support. Finally, I am grateful for the support of all of the Committee in getting this off the ground and delivering for the benefit of all members of the Club.

Steve Green

The First Nottingham City Race

A Planner's Notebook

It was still dark as the first of the timing devices was attached to a lamppost in the Nottingham Park Estate with the hopefully impregnable 'Gripples'. In a flash the device was activated and it was time to silently hurry on a few yards down the road to place the second on another strategic location. As the wire was wound around the device using the dim light emanating from the Victorian lamps, the carefully rehearsed procedure benefited from the practise undertaken the day before by the stooping shadowy figure. Just 5:15am and not a curtain stirred; seemingly unobserved, would he be in time to complete the challenging task ahead? As he moved on to a park bench, light from the breaking dawn slowly illuminated the scene, revealing the darkly dressed perpetrator. But wait a minute, Ron Hill tracksters, fleecy top, SI dibber in hand; what exactly was this erstwhile upstanding member of NOC doing, acting out the climactic scene from 'The Heroes of Telemark'? Well, to cut to the chase, with highly valued assistance from Alan Beardsley and Steve Wickham, the task of setting out the 45 controls was completed by 9:15am on Sunday 11th April and all was in place for the inaugural Nottingham City Race.

Planning had begun in the autumn with provisional ideas traced out on a draft map produced by David Olivant partly from a Google satellite image. The famous Market Square was the prime site for the start and finish. This had the potential to be a great social space, and so it turned out, but the close proximity of the tramway on two sides presented the first conundrum since the courses would have to be funnelled through the same narrow section of the map on both outward and return legs. The not entirely satisfactory solution was to place the first control for most courses at the top of Clumber Street, quite a busy thoroughfare, but once there the courses could fan out satisfactorily into the Lace Market.

In sketching out preliminary ideas my philosophy towards the event developed. In some areas there were intricacies to the terrain but not on any great scale. Different to the more familiar forests (in most cities I guess it is similar), challenge for the competitor is provided by route choice rather than fine navigation into a difficult control site. I played with some ideas of having a series of fast, short legs in the Lace Market but the draft legs all seemed a little too straightforward with highly predictable routes to follow. Therefore I arrived at the conclusion that longer legs served the purpose of providing route choice conundrums, with the contours of the sandstone ridge crossing the area providing additional physical and mental challenge. Another important principle in my view was to ensure the competitors visited some notable and picturesque parts of our city – at least then, if the orienteering

challenge was not quite at the technical end of the spectrum, at least they will have enjoyed visiting some memorable locations. Significant among these were the Old Trip to Jerusalem, the Park Tunnel and Stairs, some historical parts of the Lace Market, the Canal, Castle Craq and Standard Hill just to mention a few. One route choice I was pleased with was that through the Park Tunnel, finishing up the long flight of stairs. As I anticipated, some competitors arrived at the top, in some oxygen debt and momentarily disoriented due to the 180° turn. Incidentally, these stairs are pretty cavernous and I was only happy for them to be negotiated in the upward direction; furthermore, I also made sure the Juniors would not encounter them on Health & Safety grounds - just take a look at the top entrance to the stairs and imagine racing towards them in wet conditions to see what I mean! One other principle was to avoid complications on this inaugural event when the time available for seeking permissions, arranging access, completing the map and so on, was a little limited. As we found, the City Races are organisationally much more complex than a traditional forest event - just consider how many landowners and tenants there are - so keeping it relatively simple I hoped to ensure the event went ahead successfully and provided a good foundation on which we could build in future years. Options such as visiting the Castle grounds are still available for future planners. A word or two about control mounting: reading various web blogs by city race planners, the use of 'Gripples' was highly recommended. These are proprietary steel cable ties with a clever ratchet link that makes them reusable. A special tool is required to release the link so, made of high tensile steel cable, they are about as impregnable as it is practicable to arrange. As always the web was indispensable in finding out about these ties. My remaining questions were very efficiently answered by a call to the manufacturers in Sheffield who remembered dealing with SHUOC for their city sprint event and told me exactly what I would need! 1mm ties are the ones to use, they are sufficiently strong yet narrow enough to pass through the SI sensor hole without impeding the dibber. They make control placement relatively guick, an important consideration given the luxury of placing controls the day before is not an option. The 1m cables were long enough for most control sites: I had some 2m ones as well but the extra length usually impeded the speed of control placement. One other thing; I used the 'summer league' kites with the control codes written on the kite the easiest way I could think of, but on the downside, more effort for the whizz-kid.

Having placed almost all of the controls on the morning, my worst fears were almost realised when I received a call from Alan to say that he had found one of the controls in the Lace Market already vandalised before about 8 o'clock in the morning. Fortunately this turned out to be an isolated incident and all the controls remained secure throughout the event – which was a big relief! For future planners there are many diverse Health & Safety issues to consider, from thinking about road crossings to negotiating with the City

Council to clear up broken glass left by late night revellers; as organiser, Janet will have many such stories. To conclude, many thanks to David for producing such a good map, to Bob Alderson for patiently negotiating so many permissions, to Steve Green for having the vision and enthusiasm to get the event off the ground, to Chris Bosley for his constructive controlling advice and to the employees of the City Council and the Park Estate for being so approachable and amenable to our requests. I thought Janet Evan's excellent organisation really helped to provide a very friendly and vibrant atmosphere in the Market Square and I hope those of you who competed enjoyed yourselves and left with happy memories. I went home sufficiently content and pretty tired. Incidentally, do take a look at Ray's photos on the web which capture the event really well.

Tony Horsewill

The First Nottingham City Race

An Organiser's Thoughts

I was asked in October if I would organise the first Nottingham City race that was due to take place in April. Having done a few of these urban races and found them to be good fun I agreed. My first thoughts were that it would be a doddle – no parking or toilets to worry about, usually an organisers main concerns. Steve Green and Bob Alderson had already had an initial meeting with the City Council, David Olivant was working away at the map and Tony Horsewill had agreed to plan.

We held a meeting with the Council in November and as always with orienteering the first task was to explain what we actually do. After they had understood that we wouldn't all be starting at once and wouldn't need any road closures they were very enthusiastic. It was agreed that we should 'showcase' the event by having the start, finish and assembly in Market Square. At this time we didn't realise that the Big Wheel would be in residence although this turned out to be a big plus point, adding a great atmosphere to the event.

The initial charge that was quoted for using Market Square was £1000 – way above the budget for an orienteering event. This was reduced to £400 to include the provision of marquees and electricity and this seemed a more manageable figure. Subsequently some great work by Pauline Olivant enabled us to 'do a deal 'whereby as a club we put on orienteering taster sessions in the City Parks (as part of the Summer League) and the Council waive the charge for the City Race – fantastic! Additionally we agreed to have a free Come and Try it event that we would use to attract non orienteers to have a go, and then publicise the Summer league park events – thanks to Catherine Hughes for taking this on.

What else was different about organising this type of event? It was really important to work closely with the planner to do the Risk Assessment. I now know that this is the main concern of a City race organiser. How to avoid competitors being squished by trams or run over by speeding traffic is really important. Interestingly the City Council did not need to see our risk assessment; they only needed to know that we had done one. The reason for this being that any incident that did then occur would be totally our problem.

The week leading up to the event was busy – the week after the JK was not a good date, with Mick Lucking (map printing) and Michael Napier (computing guru) extending their post JK stay in Devon until the day before the event. Steve Green used some of his excellent contacts to arrange an interview with the Evening Post, complete with colour photos – thanks Peter and Richard. I did an interview with Radio Nottingham and they subsequently arranged to send a reporter to cover the event and the ensuing feature was played on the breakfast show the next day.

The day itself was blessed with great weather and many compliments were received about the event – the location, the map and the courses. The Council were equally enthusiastic and are hoping that we can make it bigger and better next year and I hope so too. We would like to extend the map and include a different area of the city.

To all the NOC helpers on the day, many thanks for making the event a success. Any one fancy organising next year??

Janet Evans

NOC Summer League 2010

The Summer League kicked off last Sunday (25th April) at Bulwell Hall Park.

We have arranged some great fixtures for Summer Sundays. We hope to see as many of you as possible at as many events as possible.

Registration is from 10:00 to 11:00 with starts from 10:30 to 11:30

Sun 25th April	Bulwell Hall Park	SK536465
Sun 23rd May	Berry Hill Park	SK550595
Sun 6th June	Bramcote Hills & Hemlockstone	SK500384
Sat 19th June	Wollaton Park	SK533393
Sun 4th July	Bevercotes Pit Wood	SK697734
Sun 18th July	Colwick Park	SK603392
Sun 1st August	Rushcliffe Country Park	SK575320
Sun 15th August	The Forest and Arboretum	SK565410

See the website at www.noc-uk.org for more details.

Mark Webster

New Members

Several new members have joined the Club since the last newsletter. We welcome to NOC

Richard and Matthew Adkins
Jannette Blunden
The Gibb family, Robert, Alexander, Jennie, Radina and Rianne
Benedict Harwood
Sam and Sara Hempsall
Jackie Page and David Houlton
The Pass family, Simon, Adam, Alison and Rachel
Angela Quartly
Jamie Webb-Bowen

and hope they have a long, happy and successful association with the club.

Mark Webster

Black and Green Word Machine

Fancy editing the next issue of the club's newsletter? You are only committing yourself to putting the next edition of the magazine together.

Could it be you? Other clubs have tried the "Guest editor" format and found it works!

If so, then please drop a line to bag_ed@noc-uk.org

Mark Webster

- •
- .

NOC Champions

British Orienteering Middle Distance Championships 2010

Many congratulations to:

Peter Hodkinson (M20E) Hilary Palmer (W60)

both of whom were crowned British Champions.

The event was held on a bright sunny day on Haverthwaite Heights in the Lake District. A fantastic location with near perfect conditions made for some great racing.

Midlands Championships 2010

Congratulations to the following NOC members on their success at the LEI Belvoir Castle National event.

M10: James Lowthian W35: Jill Barker

M20: James Taylor M21: Richard Robinson M50: Kevin Lomas M55: Michael Napier

East Midlands Championships 2010

Congratulations to the following NOC members on their success at the NOC Blidworth event.

M10: James Lowthian W14: Hannah Horsewill M14: William Parkinson W18: Elizabeth Parkinson M16: Samuel Horsewill W70: Valerie Gebbett

M55: Michael Napier

NOC Club Championships 2010

Once again orienteering was blessed with bright and sunny weather for some great courses in a lovely area, Belvoir Castle. The event saw a fantastic increase in numbers participating (76 on the day) on the previous club championships held at Cademan and Thringstone Woods in 2009.

The 2010 Club Champions are

M75: Eric Gebbett W75: -	M14: William Parkinson M16: Jordan Webster M18: Samuel Horsewill M20: James Taylor M21: Richard Robinson M35: - M40: Anthony Donaldson M45: Mark Webster M50: Kevin Lomas M55: Michael Napier M60: Alan Beardsley M65: Peter Hubberstey M70: Tony Buckland	W12: Charlotte Webster W14: - W16: Victoria Littlewood W18: Elizabeth Parkinson W20: - W21: Emily Powell W35: Jill Barker W40: Catherine Hughes W45: Janet Evans W50: Christine Elliott W55: Jane Booker W60: Hilary Palmer W65: Margaret Buckland W70: Valerie Gebbett W75: -
--------------------------	--	--

NOC Winter League 2009-2010

With just three events making up our first ever Winter League the points tally was very close.

Brilliant news is the fact that three of our winners are very new to the sport and had either attended the club's training nights or the pre-event coaching. So, well done to all those involved.

We intend to ensure that next year's winter league will be bigger and better.

Yellow Course

Technical Course

White Course

1 James Peet 1 Ethan Shepherd 2 Rhiannon Emery 2= Samuel Elliott 3= Severn Family 2= Olivia Utting 3= J. Goode

Orange Course

1

Alison Slater	1	William Parkinson
Christine Elliott	2=	Andrew Brakewell
Juliet Severn	2=	Simon Bradbury
	2=	Simon Elliott

East Midlands League 2009

Congratulations to the following NOC members on their success in the EMOA League.

White	Course (Male)	White Course (Female)			
1 2	James Peet James Lowthian	2	Francesca Littlewood		
Yellow	Course (Male)	Orange Course (Female)			
2	Thomas Webster	3	Charlotte Webster		
			Light Green Course (Female		
Light (Green Course (Male)	Light (Green Course (Female		
Light (Green Course (Male) Jordan Webster Jack Lord	Light (Green Course (Female Victoria Littlewood Margaret Buckland		
1 3	Jordan Webster	1 3	Victoria Littlewood		

Blue Course (Male)

3 Steve Green

British Orienteering Event Safety & Welfare Workshop

When: Saturday 19th June 2010

Where: Groby Community School, Ratby Road, Leicester, LE6 0GE

Time: 1.30 – 4.45pm

Cost: No charge

Who is this for: EMOA club members.

Anyone considering or already booked to be an event official in autumn 2010 and onwards. Organisers, planners, controllers (of all grades) or any club member who helps at orienteering events. This is part of a new modular training system for event officials and attendance at this workshop will be part of all planner / controller / organiser training in the future.

To book on the course please email Hilary Palmer: hjpalmer@ntlworld.com by 3rd June

Future Events List: May 2010 - August 2010

,	_ , _ , , ,	_	2.31. May 2020	, lugus , 2020	
Sat 01/05/10 Sun 02/05/10	WCH	N	British Orienteering Ind. and Relay Championships	Abrahams Valley & Wolseley Park, Cannock Chase	SK019197
Mon 03/05/10	BAOC	R	Stafford Sprint & UK Cup Race	MOD Stafford	ТВС
Thu 06/05/10	LOG	L	LOG Summer Series 3/9	Sudbrooke Park	TF034762
Thu 06/05/10	LEI	L	LEI Summer League Event 5 Belvoir	Barkestone Wood	SK790314
Sun 09/05/10	DVO	L	EM League	Cromford Moor	SK316551
Sun 09/05/10	OD	L	OD Colour-coded Event Pooley Fields	Pooley Fields Heritage Centre	SK258034
Sun 09/05/10	LEI	L	Burbage Common Open Day. LEI Spring Series	Burbage Common	SP447953
Tue 11/05/10	LEI	L	LEI Summer League Event 6 /Urban Series 3 Markfield	Markfield	SK487100
Wed 12/05/10	LEI	L	Bushloe High School Try Orienteering	Bushloe High School	SP598985
Sun 16/05/10	НОС	R	Regional/WM League / Malvern Mini League 7	Kinver Edge	SO837826
Sun 16/05/10	NOC	L	EM League	Clumber Park	SK620752
Sun 16/05/10	LOC	R	Regional Event	Pike of Blisco	NY 284055
Wed 19/05/10	LEI	L	LEI Summer League Event 7 Swithland Woods	Swithland Woods	SK532116
Thu 20/05/10	LOG	L	LOG Summer Series 4/9	Stapleford Woods	SK860565
Sat 22/05/10	LEI	L	LEI Spring Series	Snibston Discovery Park	SK414142
Sun 23/05/10	NOC	L	NOC Summer League Event 2	Berry Hill	ТВС
Thu 27/05/10	LEI	L	LEI Summer League event 8 Fineshade	Fineshade Woods	SP978983

Sat 29/05/10 Sun 30/05/10	CLYDE	N	Scottish Ind. and Relay Championships	Rannoch Forest - Kilvrecht Campsite	NN615564
Sat 29/05/10 - Mon 31/05/10	KERNO	R	Tamar Triple Regional Event	Penhale Sands Penhale Camp, Perran sands	SW 766586
Mon 31/05/10	EBOR	R	York Park Race	York City	SE605518
Thu 03/06/10	LOG	R	LOG Summer Series 5/9	Ostlers Plantation	TF216628
Sat 05/06/10	DVO	L	DVO Summer League Event	Ilam	ТВС
Sun 06/06/10	NOC	L	NOC Summer League Event 3	Bramcote Hills	SK500384
Thu 10/06/10	LEI	L	LEI Summer League 9 Melton Country Park	Melton Country Park	SK760205
Sat 12/06/10	LEI	R	Regional & EM League Event	Bradgate Park	SK542114
Sun 13/06/10	BAOC	N	British Age Class Sprint Championships	HMS Sultan	
Sun 13/06/10	DVO	L	DVO Summer League Event	Darley Park	ТВС
Wed 16/06/10	LEI	L	LEI Summer League 10/ Urban 4/ Beauchamp Sprint	Beauchamp Campus	SP629994
Thu 17/06/10	LOG	L	LOG Summer Series 6/9	RAF Cranwell	TF005500
Sat 19/06/10	DVO	L	Derbyshire School Championships & DVO Summer League Event	Elvaston	SK407330
Sat 19/06/10	NOC	L	NOC Summer League Event 4	Wollaton Park	SK533393
Tue 22/06/10	LEI	L	LEI Summer League 11 Linford Woodlands	Linford Woodlands	SK499105
Fri 25/06/10	DVO	L	DVO Summer League Event	Bakewell Street Event	ТВС
Sat 26/06/10 - Sun 27/06/10	MDOC	R	MDOC Regional Event Weekend	TBC	SJ965725

Tue 29/06/10	LEI	L	LEI Summer League 12- Foxton locks	Foxton Locks	SP691891
Wed 30/06/10	DVO	L	DVO Summer League Event	Oakwood Street Event	TBC
Thu 01/07/10	LOG	L	LOG Summer Series 7/9	Sleaford Tow	TF067458
Sun 04/07/10	NOC	L	NOC Summer League Event 5	Bevercotes pits wood	SK700741
Sun 04/07/10	LEI	L	LEI Summer League 14- Loughborough Outwoods	Outwoods	SK515163
Sun 11/07/10	DVO	L	DVO Summer League Event	Holmebrook Valley Park	TBC
Tue 13/07/10	LEI	L	LEI Summer League 15/ Urban series 5 Sence Valley	Sence Valley Urban Event	SK400112
Thu 15/07/10	LOG	L	LOG Summer Series 8/9	Nettleham Village	TF008753
Sun 18/07/10	NOC	L	NOC Summer League Event 6	Colwick Park	SK603392
Tue 27/07/10	LEI	L	LEI Summer League 16- Ratby Burroughs	Ratby Burroughs	SK501065
Thu 29/07/10	LOG	L	LOG Summer Series 9/9	Stamford Town	TF028071
Sun 01/08/10	NOC	L	NOC Summer League Event 7	Rushcliffe Country Park	SK575320
Sun 01/08/10	LEI	L	LEI Score Cup & Summer League 17- Bagworth	Bagworth Woods	SK458067
Wed 04/08/10	LEI	L	LEI Summer League 18- Fosse Meadows	Fosse Meadows	SP484912
Thu 05/08/10	LOG	L	LOG Summer League Chasing Sprint	University of Lincoln	SK966712
Tue 10/08/10	LEI	L	LEI Summer League 19/Urban series 6- Loughborough University	Loughborough University	SK516187
Sun 15/08/10	NOC	L	NOC Summer League Event 8	The Forest and Arboretum	SK565407
Wed 18/08/10	LEI	L	LEI Summer League 20- Oakham	Oakham Woodlands	SK847075
Sun 22/08/10 -		R	Lakes 5 Day Regional Events - Lakes 5 Day 1	Lake District	NY 510 164

Fri 27/08/10

LEI Summer League 21-L Evington park and Arboretum Tue 24/08/10 LEI Evington SK624033

Sat 28/08/10 -Mon White Rose Weekend EBOR R White Rose Regional Event Collis Rigg
(EBOR Prize Event) TBC

30/08/10

L: Local, N: National, R: Regional, TBC: To be confirmed